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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on 
Monday 12 July 2010

Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr Miss V Ash*  **
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr R E Coombs*
Cllr P E Fleming*



Cllr J P Corke*
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr D Foster

Cllr M J Teare*




Cllrs Mrs S Groves*

Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr P Halse*  **






Cllr Mrs V A Howard*
* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also District Councillor

In Attendance 

Cllr P Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

Prior to the meeting the Mayor presented commemorative scrolls to the three new Honoured Citizens – Mr Parsons, Mr Rowe and Mr Wright.
The period of prayer was led by Rev Allan Sheath

10/111
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Allen (P); Cllr Farnham (S); Cllr McGuire (S); Cllr Morgan (P)

10/112
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex

Cllr Casson – Millennium Green

Cllr Howard – Community Complex

Cllr Teare – Community Complex

Cllr Whitlock – Community Complex, Maternity Unit

10/113
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 14 June

A copy having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

10/114
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo reported there had been 63 recordable offences in the month, compared with 71 in the previous year. He reported that June had been a reasonably quiet period; the police had been present at the Armed Forces Day which had gone well. PC Atyeo advised that the neighbourhood team would be on high vis patrols once the schools had broken up.

Cllr Fleming thanked the police for their work on Armed Forces Day. He also asked for an update on the disappearance of flowers from St Michael’s cemetery. PC Atyeo advised that high vis patrols had been carried out and consideration had been given to placing a camera in the vicinity, but this had been felt to be too intrusive in a cemetery. Following a period of no problems, there had been a recent reoccurrence. The police were continuing to keep a presence in the area.

Cllr Fleming also raised complaints he had received regarding drink problems in the town leading to extensive litter. PC Atyeo reported that this was an ongoing issue for the police, especially in the Allhallows area. He asked that people continue to report incidents to the police. 

Cllr Whitlock queried whether there had been any further news on reducing hours at the Honiton police station; PC Atyeo confirmed there had been no further information. 

10/115
To receive an update on Honiton Community College

The Mayor welcomed Mr Glenn Smith, Principal of the College. Mr Smith thanked the Council for the opportunity to update them following his first year as Principal and also thanked them, particularly the current and former Mayor, for taking an active interest and engaging with the school. 
Mr Smith reminded the Council of the school’s mission statement – Success for All – and said that the College was moving to be a forward thinking school with traditional values. He was proud of the curriculum with its four learning pathways, enabling all students from those with special educational needs to those on fast track and he advised that Honiton was one of the first schools in Devon to include GCSEs at Year 7. In addition a competency based curriculum had been introduced which included lifelong learning skills applicable to the workplace. In Years 12 and 13 (post-16) further qualifications had been introduced including Level 2 vocational qualifications. 

Pastoral support was key to the school’s success and there were now many opportunities for parents to come into the College. In addition the enrichment programme offered superb extra curricular activities. These included a planned exchange with Mezidon, making links across Europe at KS4 and a community cohesive project with a school in Redditch.  A group of students was currently fundraising to enable them to travel to Borneo in 2011 to work with a school there. 

Mr Smith confirmed that he had introduced a number of changes since his appointment. These included a new uniform, a new 6th form centre, a student support centre, a new radio station and the introduction of GCSEs in core subjects in Year 9 for all students. He had made a number of staff changes and felt that the new recruitments would embellish the work of the school. He said that he felt that Honiton Community College was a good school but that it could be excellent; as with all the public sector the school was facing budget cuts but he believed that all students must continue to receive quality education.

Councillors thanked Mr Smith for his update and expressed their view that the young people were a credit to the College and Honiton and that they felt the College was now more involved in the town and with the Town Council. Cllr Corke reminded Mr Smith that the Chamber of Commerce had in the past welcomed 2 students to Chamber meetings and this would be followed up. 

10/116
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Randall Johnson advised that Honiton Magistrates Court was potentially to close and that East Devon District Council would be resisting this as it was felt to be a very valuable asset locally and that Honiton was well situated to serve other parts of East Devon. 

Cllr Randall Johnson also reported that she and Cllr Diviani had recently visited the Honiton Children’s Centre; she commented that the Centre was carrying out a lot of breast feeding training for young mothers and that this tied in with the current discussions on maternity services in the town. Cllr Whitlock asked whether the planned 25% cuts in Children and Young People’s services would affect the Children’s Centres. Cllr Randall Johnson replied that it was too early to say but that the current services were well used. 

Cllr Boom queried whether there was any news regarding whether the council tax freeze would apply to town and parish councils. Cllr Randall Johnson said she felt this was unlikely as the Town Council did not receive a Government grant.

Cllr Diviani advised that the next Cabinet meeting would be looking at the report of the Scrutiny Task Group on Winter Highway Maintenance. He also advised that plans for the Turks Head junction were being reconsidered following planned alterations received from Aldi. Cllr Halse stressed what a serious problem there was at Turks Head and Cllr Ash reminded Councillors of the importance to cater for pedestrians at the junction. Cllr Diviani confirmed that he was pursuing this and was asking for answers from the Highways Agency before the end of the month.

Cllr Whitlock raised the question of NHS Devon and the maternity unit in Honiton. Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that there had been extensive meetings between Devon County Council and the NHS in which the County had stressed that the services should remain open and retain their current high standard. A further meeting was planned for October/November. She further advised that the White Paper on Primary Health had been issued earlier in the day and that this was aiming to get rid of bureaucracy. 

Cllrs Diviani & Randall Johnson left the meeting

Cllr Olive reported that she continued to be involved in both the LDF and rationalisation but that at this stage both these pieces of work were confidential. The Executive Board would be discussing later in the week the findings of the Joint Integration Committee on sharing services with South Somerset. She also advised that the Executive Committee would be considering under Part B two items affecting Honiton : the transfer of land at Lace Walk re the Community Complex and the future of the Knowle building.

Cllr Olive advised that she had been following up the problems at the Honiton play trail and had been promised that the work would be done within two weeks; this had not happened and she was now chasing up progress with the Deputy Leader of the Council.
Cllr Olive reported that she had been looking at the problems of pollution, particularly at Turks Head. She had received a number of complaints concerning the District’s plans to do pollution monitoring in Dove Close but she now understood that this was part of a national Government project. The Clerk advised Cllr Olive that this had been the subject of a discussion at the Traffic & Transport Working Group and she would forward details to Cllr Olive. 
Cllr Fleming raised the issue of whether speed humps should be put in School Lane to cut speeding near the leisure centre. It was agreed that this should be raised at the next TMAC meeting.

Cllr Ash reported that she had recently attended a meeting at East Devon to look at specific town issues re the LDF core strategy. She continued to have deep concerns about the LDF process but the draft core strategy would come out for consultation in the autumn and she had been assured that the town would be listened to re levels of growth as well as location. She urged that the Town Council consider and comment at that time, especially with regard to the Town Council’s agreed stance of no development without the appropriate infrastructure.

Cllr Ash also reported that she had, along with other East Devon Councillors, visited South Somerset Council earlier in the day, which she had found fascinating. She was interested to see that South Somerset had a Market Towns Forum and a budget to spend in the towns. Cllr Fleming reminded the Council of the existence of the Devon Towns Forum.

Cllr Halse reminded the Council that the rates in South Somerset were currently 20% higher than in East Devon. East Devon had chosen to keep costs down and had now been capped. However the deficit in South Somerset was worse than in East Devon. Cllr Taylor asked whether parking in South Somerset was cheaper than in East Devon; Cllr Halse agreed that this was the current case but he felt it would need to rise in the near future.

Cllr Halse also referred to plans for the Knowle which was felt to be no longer fit for purpose and outdated. He hoped that the District would look at modern solutions rather than the re-building of the current model. 

10/117
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that three questions had been received, all relating to the recent Town Poll.

Mr Sherman : I wish to ask about the reaction of the Council to the result and if all the ramifications have been given serious consideration, especially in regard to any future poll or election that may affect the town.

Cllr Teare responded : The Council agreed to carry out the poll requested by residents but made it clear at all times the limitations of the poll and that the Council would be considering the result alongside other consultation carried out. It is continuing to look at all aspects of this project.

Mr Taylor : The vote “against” aligned voters with decisions of Arts Business Ltd published at the behest of the Honiton Community Centre Association, the National Lottery and Devon County Council, the combined outcomes of which failed to register support for the Honiton Community Complex project, the latest estimated cost of which is believed to total in the region of £1,750,000. Will the Council therefore recognise the importance of the foregoing exercise of local democracy by abandoning its quest to construct the community centre on the car park adjacent to the Dowell Street of Honiton, the authority for which is undisputedly communicated by the above-mentioned town vote? The Council is further recommended to reconsider the wisdom of Item 5a) Other Matters reported by the minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 28 June 2010, the text of which appears dedicated towards persuading young non-voters to ignore the foregoing exercise of local democracy.

Cllr Teare responded : The Town Poll was conducted by East Devon District Council at the request of Honiton Town Council. As has already been advised to you by the Town Clerk, the advice of Arts Business Ltd related to a previous plan and does not take into consideration the revenue streams secured in the latest plan. As was explained at all times during the run up to the Town Poll, the Council is considering the result alongside other consultation carried out – it was always made clear by Officers at the Town Council and the District Council that the poll was not a referendum but was a tool to inform the Town Council. The Council is therefore continuing to look at all aspects of this project, including trying to assess the opinion of those who did not vote – this will include pre-18 residents as these are the people who are likely to bear the brunt of the repayment of any loan taken out. 

Mr Payne : In light of the result of a democratic poll regarding the building of the Beehive centre is the Council still proceeding with the project against the wishes of the electorate? Also going against their consultants in 1997 stating that it was not a viable proposition.

Cllr Teare responded : The Town Council is not proceeding with a project against the wishes of the electorate – it is taking note of the 662 people who voted no alongside other consultation it has and is carrying out. As already explained to Mr Taylor, the advice received from consultants in 1997 related to a totally different proposition in terms of revenue and is not felt to be relevant to the current plans.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

10/118
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor advised that he had taken part in the Armed Forces Day, which was felt to be a great success and which it was hoped to make an annual event. He had also attended a meeting with Cllr Ash and the Clerk to discuss concerns of traders about encouraging residents and visitors to the eastern and western ends of the High Street. He had opened two school fetes and attended 2 AGMs. He and the Clerk had recently visited the refurbished Thelma Hulbert Gallery.

10/119
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 June to 5 July 2010

Devon County Council

1. Devon Talk Summer 2010

2. Emergency Management Newsletter June 2010

East Devon District Council

3. The Knowledge Issues 4, 5, 6 
4. Correspondence with Environmental Health Officer re Dove Close Air Pollution Monitoring
Meetings

5. Forward Plan to 31 October 2010

6. Agenda and papers for Development Management Committee 29 June

7. Agenda and papers for Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee 30 June

Other

8. Monthly Update Message for June from Insp Antonia Weeks

9. Details of Police Authority Liaison Meetings in East Devon

10. Correspondence from NHS Devon regarding Community Maternity Services

11. Correspondence from a resident regarding disposal of refuse by EDDC (passed to Cllr Olive for action)

12. Clerks & Councils Direct

13. Everyone’s Tomorrow – Newsletter of Senior Council for Devon July 2010

14. DALC Newsletter July/August 2010  

15. Correspondence from a resident urging the Council to continue with the community complex

Late Correspondence 6 – 12  July  2010
Devon County Council

a) Devon InTouch July 2010

East Devon District Council

b) The Knowledge Issue 7

c) Agenda and papers for Executive Board 14 July

d) Email correspondence between Cllr Ash, Mr Stephen Belli (EDDC) and the Highways Agency re Turks Head

Other

e) Annual review 2009/10 East Devon AONB

f) Invitation to Thelma Hulbert Gallery Open 2010 “Renewal and Regeneration” private view 1pm – 3pm 24 July

g) Email correspondence from a resident regarding the community centre together with Clerk’s reply

h) Agenda and papers for Honiton Local Action Group 15 July

i) East Devon CVS newsletter VIVA July 2010

j) Blackdown Hills AONB Ebulletin July/August 2010

k) Email correspondence from CIPFA re a proposal to collect information on council budgets and other relevant data from “quality status” councils

l) Thank you letter for Council’s support for Armed Forces Day and advice that this will now be an annual event – next to be held on 25 June 2011

m) The Clerk July 2010

The Clerk was asked to read out the letters from residents regarding the community complex at (15) in favour and at (g) against.
Cllr Ash drew attention of all Councillors to the Thelma Hulbert Gallery viewing on 24 July and asked all to attend. She would also ensure that details were given to the Charter Day committee so that they could be included in the programme for the day. 

The Council instructed the Clerk to take part in the survey of quality councils under item (k)

10/120
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Coombs : Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs reported that all the information boards and the panoramic board, funded by East Devon AONB Sustainability Fund, were now in place. He thanked all the wardens and the office staff for their hard work to achieve this and encouraged all Councillors to visit the Wood.

Cllr Coombs : P3

Cllr Coombs reminded Members of the problems with Himalayan Balsam and advised that the results of ongoing control could now be seen in Lower Northcote Road. He asked all Members to be on the lookout for this problem plant so that it could be stopped from seeding as it was very important to ensure the River Otter remained clear.

Cllr Howard : Twinning Association

Cllr Howard reported that the Twinning Association AGM would take place at 7.30 on 23 July at the Town Council offices and that everyone was welcome to attend. She advised that 9 visitors from Mezidon Canon had been in Honiton at the end of May and this had been very successful. Cllr Whitlock asked whether the planned school visit could be tied in with the Twinning Association and Cllr Howard would raise this with the committee.

Cllr Casson : St John Ambulance

Cllr Casson reported that she had attended the St John Ambulance Open Day which had celebrated a 75 year presence in Honiton.

Cllr Corke : Honiton Festival

Cllr Corke reported that the Festival committee had met and agreed that this year’s Festival had been a success with increased numbers and profit. The next meeting of the committee would be in September.
Cllr Ash : Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that she had attended the AGM of the Development Trust and had been pleased to see other Councillors present. Cllr Boom had agreed to join the Trustees. 
Cllr Boom : Allhallows Charity

Cllr Boom reported that Honiton Community College was to be the first recipient of £1,000 for a research programme to be conducted by the Head of Science.
Cllr Boom : The Glen

Cllr Boom reported that Honiton Primary School was due to have its first visit to the Glen during the week. He also advised that there was to be a new planting of rhododendrons and that the spring bulbs had been ordered for the autumn. E2E would have their last visit in the following week and certificates of commendation were to be awarded to the students. St Loyes were no longer able to help at the Glen as their grant had been cut; it was however hoped that they may be able to return at a future date. There was an ongoing problem with loose dogs and owners not clearing up after them – this had been reported to EDDC who were arranging to increase the dog warden visits. 
Cllr Boom had been approached as to whether an adult playground could be included at the Glen. Cllr Whitlock advised that he had also been approached about this by the Senior Council and he had asked them to research the matter so that he could bring it to Policy for discussion.

Cllr Ash asked whether there had been any follow up from the offer of help from Bicton College. Cllr Boom reported that he understood EDDC officers had welcomed this offer but that the college was currently shut for the summer. 

Cllr Corke asked what facilities were in the Glen for bird nesting. Cllr Boom advised that the local scouts had made bat boxes but these needed to be put up – Cllr Casson would progress this. Cllr Boom also advised that many birds were nesting in the trees in the Glen. 

The Clerk drew attention to a paper tabled at the meeting outlining the results of a meeting between the Town and District Councils, as requested by Members, to discuss areas of responsibility at the Glen.

10/121
To note a report re the Millennium Green

Mrs Tirard had circulated a report on the Millennium Green. Cllr Coombs reported that the tree thinning had now started but that the issue of neighbours’ intrusive trees also needed to be addressed. 

In response to a question from Cllr Boom, Cllr Whitlock advised that there had been a misunderstanding with one member of the Millennium Green committee regarding the band concert on Charter Day; this had now been resolved. Cllr Coombs advised that any fundraising carried out by the Millennium Green on the evening which related to wildlife could be reported on the BBC Breathing Places website. 
10/122
`To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Town Management Advisory Committee meeting held on 22 June 2010

In the absence of the Chairman of the committee, Cllr Casson advised Members of the effect of funding shortages on both the New Street/High Street project and the Battishorne Way crossing point. IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be agreed and signed.

10/123
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Community Complex Working Group meeting held on 28 June 2010 

The Clerk advised that Cllr Allen had asked for an addition to minute 5(b) as he felt it was not sufficiently clear. She had added the text “The Clerk was currently exploring alternative premises for the Town Council as the need was urgent.” IT WAS RESOLVED to agree this amendment and for the minutes to be signed. 

Cllr Coombs queried the wording of the resolution as he felt it assumed the project would proceed. Members discussed the Town Poll and the difficulties that people had reported with regard to knowing which polling station to attend, absence of polling cards, no facility for absentee voting, limited voting hours. Cllr Halse advised that residents in Gittisham Vale felt they should have been able to vote; the Clerk explained that the Town Council could only legally hold a poll for residents of its own parish but Members felt this was a disadvantage to certain residents of the town. 

Members expressed the view that they had been elected by the residents of Honiton to make decisions and had a mandate to continue with this project. However, the Council would continue to look at all aspects of this project including alternative sites that may now be available. 

10/124
To receive the minutes of the Traffic & Transport Working Group meeting held on 10 June 2010 

In the absence of the Chairman of the group, Cllr Teare advised the Council that this group was performing very well. The MCTi Plan was being revisited. Green spaces issues were now moving forward with this group bolstered by a good relationship with EDDC on their biodiversity plan.
Cllr Foster queried the details of the discussions on buses. The Clerk advised that this report had been written by Cllrs Ash and Coombs and had been submitted to Devon County Council; she would forward a copy to Cllr Foster.

Cllr Halse queried progress on the yellow lines in the town; the Clerk advised that she had been told the survey work had been undertaken and the completion of this work was imminent – she would chase progress with Devon County Council.

Cllr Teare reminded Members that the Town Council and its partners had done a lot of good work over the past few years, including the MCTi plan. He felt the LDF process would be the one real opportunity to feed into East Devon District Council’s plans.

Cllr Halse left the meeting

10/125
To receive the minutes of the Street Market Advisory Forum meeting held on 29 June 2010 

In the absence of the Chairman, Cllr Casson reported the group’s regret at the recent resignation of the Market Manager; the Clerk advised that the position had been advertised and there had been a number of enquiries, applications were now being received and interviews would be held shortly. Cllr Casson advised that in the interim the Market Assistant was keeping the market running. 

The group had considered the bad weather of the past year together with the current difficult economic climate and decided to keep the toll price for traders at the lower winter rate for the whole of this financial year. It was hoped that this would continue to attract traders. 

Cllr Casson reported that the taxi rank had now been moved, consideration of the effect of the Tour of Britain cycle race had been taken, and it was proposed to close the market over the Christmas period.

The Clerk asked the Council to approve the setting up of Chapter 8 training to enable the Town Council to play a more active part in road closures as this had been a particular difficulty during the year. THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the training and asked the Clerk to co-ordinate with other neighbouring parishes so that the cost could be spread.

10/126
To approve a list of cheques issued in May 2010
THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques issued in May 2010, at page 248, for £8347.65.

10/127
To review progress on discussions regarding the Honiton Maternity Unit

Cllr Whitlock advised that the consultation meeting had taken place by NHS Devon in consultation with the Town Council. This had been well attended and there was a clear indication that residents wanted to retain the facilities for overnight stays. The NHS proposal is to have a birthing unit supported by midwives in the community. Cllr Whitlock reported that the new Honiton MP had attended and been extremely supportive; he had agreed to raise the issue at Westminster as he felt there had only been a token consultation. Cllr Whitlock had now had the opportunity to look at the response of other Devon towns and these were all in agreement with Honiton’s stance. Cllr Boom raised the additional issues of help being required for teenage mothers and those suffering from mental health issues but it was felt that the Council needed at this stage to concentrate on the main issues. 
THE COUNCIL RESOLVED to write to NHS Devon to confirm its view that the overnight stay facility must be retained at Honiton hospital.  

10/128
To receive the minutes of the Marketing Working Group meeting held on 5 July 2010 

The minutes of the meeting had been circulated and Cllr Whitlock advised that a new Facebook facility should be available within the next few weeks. 

Cllr Fleming raised the issue of a funding requirement to support the cycle race and it was agreed to refer this to the Policy committee. 

Cllr Howard outlined her regret at any suggestion that the town twinning links be dropped from any future town entrance signs and it was agreed that the final wording should be a Town Council decision. 

Cllr Ash advised that she had taken some of the new Honiton leaflets to the South Somerset Council meeting earlier that day.

Cllr Coombs advised that some of the sites for tourist boards were managed by Interroute and not Connect; the Clerk would follow this up. Cllr Coombs also queried whether the text “the town in the country” was appropriate in this particular context although he felt it was a good marketing tool for literature. 

The Chairman advised that the meeting would go into Part 2 session to discuss matters of a confidential nature. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.

10/129
To agree annual contractual incremental increases to staff salaries as recommended by the Executive Committee

The Clerk declared a prejudicial interest in this item but was invited to remain by the Council.

Details of the Executive Committee’s recommendations had been circulated and IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk’s and Deputy Clerk’s salaries be brought in line with the recommended rate over a two year period and that the  following salary levels be applied from April 2010.

Town Clerk

Scale 35

Deputy Clerk

Scale 25

Clerks’ Assistants
No change – Scale 14

Market Manager
Scale 14

Market Assistant
Scale 10

Cleaner


Scale 8
10/130
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.35pm

Signed Chair

13 September 2010


